EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE









Meeting: 25th June, 2008








at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Guselli (Chairman), Williams (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, Garnett, J. Hamezeian, Heath, Marcus, Millar, Pemberton, Pidduck, Richardson and Stephenson.
13 – Chairman’s Announcement – Minute Silence
The Chairman requested Members to observe a minutes silence in memory of Councillor Liversedge who died recently.

14 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 1 (Minute No. 35) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act.

15 – Disclosures of Interest

Councillor Barlow declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 11 – Terms of Reference of the Grants Sub-Committee (Minute No. 30) as he is the Treasurer for Barrow and District Disability Association.  He also declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 14 – Renovation Grants Panel – Proposed Change in Delegation for Approval of Disabled Facilities Grants (Minute No. 31) as he is the Honorary Treasurer of the Barrow and District Disability Association.
Councillor Garnett declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 11 – Terms of Reference of the Grants Sub-Committee (Minute No. 30) as he is the Chairman of the Citizens Advice Bureau.

Councillors Guselli and Heath declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 19 – Askam Community Centre, Duke Street, Askam-in-Furness (Minute No. 25) as they represent the Council on the Askam and Ireleth Community Centre Management Committee.
Councillor Pemberton declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 11 – Terms of Reference of the Grants Sub-Committee (Minute No. 30) as he is the President of the Barrow Cricket Club.

16 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 21st May, 2008 were agreed as a correct record.

17 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members
An apology for absence was received from Councillor Flitcroft.  Councillor Heath attended the meeting as a substitute for Councillor Flitcroft.

18 – Appointments on Outside Bodies, Panels, Working Parties etc.
The Chief Executive informed the Committee that the Conservative Group had requested that Councillor Richardson replaced Councillor Guselli as the Council’s representative on West Lakes Renaissance Board.

RESOLVED:- To agree that Councillor Richardson replaced Councillor Guselli as the Council’s representative on West Lakes Renaissance Board.

19 – Housing Market Renewal – Disposal of 13 and 14 Wordsworth Street, Barrow-in-Furness

The Chief Executive informed the Committee that the acquisition of 13 and 14 Wordsworth Street, both of which were long-term empty properties, had been previously agreed by this Committee and Council.  The acquisition of the properties had now been completed.

In order that the properties could be brought back into use for housing, it was recommended that they be sold to Accent Housing Association for an agreed market value.

It was moved, seconded, voted upon and lost that 13 and 14 Wordsworth Street be incorporated into the Council’s housing stock.  In accordance with Part 4 Rules of Procedure Councillor Hamezeian requested that it be recorded that he voted against the decision.

RESOLVED:- To agree that 13 and 14 Wordsworth Street be sold to Accent Housing for an agreed market value in order that the properties could be brought back into use for housing.
20 – IT Manager Secondment to the Improvement and Development Agency (IDeA)

The Chief Executive informed the Committee that the IDeA wished to promote regional engagement in their esd-toolkit programme, along with closer alignment and partnership working with other regional knowledge sharing initiatives in the improvement agenda.

A secondment had been offered to Barrow’s IT Manager, who was known to the Toolkit administrators through involvement in previous projects.  The requirement was basically supporting the chairs of regional groups, liaison with Government Office (NW and NE) and the Regional Improvement and Efficiency Partnerships, developing Toolkit articles and servicing online forums.

The secondment was initially for the remainder of the current financial year and would involve a commitment of 30 days, for which the Council would receive a payment of £7,500. If renewed the following year, the commitment would be 40 days, resulting in an income of £10,000.  Payments were on a quarterly basis and renewal would be by mutual consent.

The Council would benefit, not only from the income, but through increased awareness of national and regional initiatives and best practice, and the Council’s profile could only be enhanced via that engagement.  That arrangement would contribute to the Council’s efficiency targets and the level of secondment would not adversely affect the operation of the service.

RESOLVED:- To approve the secondment of the IT Manager to the IDeA.
21 – Final Outturn for the Year ended 31st March, 2008

The Borough Treasurer reported that the Accounts for the financial year 2007-2008 had been finalised and the Statement of Accounts would be submitted to the Audit Committee on 27th June, 2008 for review and formal approval.

He informed the Committee that the results of the financial year ended 31st March, 2008 were:-

The General Fund (GF) net revenue budget had been set at £12,729,110 for 2007/08.  The net GF expenditure for the year was £12,305,622.  The surplus for the year was £423,488.

The GF balance as at 31st March, 2008 was £2,025,185 which was a prudent level of balance to maintain and represented around 15% of the net revenue budget.  It was noted that the GF balance had increased by 2.89% which was in line with the increase in the net revenue budget of 2.85%.

The main variations from the original budget had been reported to the Committee on a quarterly basis throughout 2007-2008. 

The Benefit Subsidy annual claims had involved very large amounts.  The total annual subsidy claimed from the Department of Works and Pensions (DWP) was usually over £20 million.  As these claims were for large amounts and involved complicated eligibility criteria, a prudent approach was required when including the amounts in the final accounts of the Council. From the financial year 2004-2005 a prudence factor of 2% had been used to anticipate a potential claw back of subsidy. That provided a set aside held in the balance sheet to meet any disallowable subsidy claimed. 

During 2007-2008 confirmation had been received from the DWP that the outstanding claims relating to the financial years 2004-2005, 2005-2006 and 2006-2007 had now been settled.  Only the 2007-2008 subsidy claim would require the adjustment.

He informed the Committee that he was able to release the amount of £483,551 withheld relating to the item, back to the revenue account as it was not required for that purpose anymore.  The claim prudence factor had also been reduced from 2% to 1%.

The Housing Revenue Account (HRA) original budget for 2007-2008 had been set at a surplus of £17,140. The outcome for the year was a deficit of £1,851,136.  The main reason was that the repairs and maintenance programme had been accelerated.
The HRA balance as at 31st March 2008 was £725,423.

The Collection Fund (CF) had resulted in a deficit of £128,348 for the year with an overall CF balance of £162,094.  The deficit would be shared in 2009-2010 amongst the Council, Cumbria County Council and the Police Authority in proportion to their precepts for 2008-2009.

The available reserves at the year end were:-
The Opportunity Reserve at £1,274,022.  In the year a contribution of £400,000 had been made to the reserve. Also approved amounts totalling £103,252 had been used.
The General Reserve stood at £461,623 after a contribution of £350,000 was made in the year.

Other earmarked reserves amounted to £237,694 after making a net contribution of £37,240 in the year. 

The Usable Capital Receipts at the year end were £1,728,568.

The Major Repairs Reserve for the HRA had been fully used in the year.

More detailed information and analysis of the accounts could be obtained from the Statement of Accounts.
The actual outcome of the Capital Programme for the year was £1,619,886 under spent compared to the programme reported to the Committee on 9th April, 2008.
The main reason for the under spending was the timing of some projects, causing the re-profiling of funding amounting to £1,560,076 from 2007/2008 to 2008/2009.

RESOLVED:- To note the results of the financial year 2007-2008.

22 – Write Offs – Sundry Debtors, Council Tax and Business Rates

The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that an amount of £4,790.33 of Sundry Debtors, £156,344.02 of Council Tax and £22,820 of Business Rates had been written off under his delegated authority in accordance with Financial Regulations.
He reported that regular reviews of outstanding debts had been carried out during the year to reassess whether the amounts were recoverable.  Members were reminded that if at a future date any of these debts became recoverable, all efforts would be made to collect them.

RESOLVED:- To note the amounts written off under the Borough Treasurer’s delegated limit.

23 – War Pensions – Benefits Disregard Determination

The Borough Treasurer submitted a report seeking approval for maintaining the award of full disregard, both local and government, for war pensions for the financial year 2008-2009.

War pensions included war disablement pension, war widow/er pension and special war widows supplementary 1973.

All these war pensions were disregarded in full if the claimant or partner was over 60, without any local disregard.

He informed the Committee that the number of claims processed in 2007-2008 had been 62, at a cost of £39,691 of which 75% had qualified for government subsidy.  The net cost to the Council was £9,923.  The table below indicated the split amongst the various types of claimants:-

	
	Gross Cost (£)
	Net Cost to Council (£)

	Council tenants
	9,144
	2,286

	Private tenants
	17,229
	4,307

	Council Tax claimants
	13,318
	3,330

	Total
	39,691
	9,923


RESOLVED:- To agree to the continuance of awarding the full disregard for war pensions for the financial year 2008/09.

24 – Prosperous Places: Taking Forward the Review of Sub National Economic Development and Regeneration

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that the Government had published a consultation document on the delivery of regeneration initiatives.  The Council was a Member of the Alliance and supported their response to the review.  

The Committee was reminded that the Council was a member of the Alliance which lobbied on behalf of local authorities in traditional industrial areas.  They had formulated their response, and Officers had participated in the discussions on developing the position.  The Alliance response was considered by the Committee.  In addition the Alliance had arranged a lobby meeting with the Minister of State at the Department of Communities and Local Government (DCLG) on 17th July in Westminster, to which the Council had been invited.

Copies of the Sub National Review had been placed in the Members Room.

The Committee was informed that he fully supported the response of the Alliance on the Sub National Review, as it strongly reflected the need for devolution of funding to sub regional and local levels and the engagements of District Council’s in regeneration, and he suggested that the Council respond to the SNR by supporting the Alliance submission.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree that the Council supports the submission made by the Alliance; and 
(ii) To agree that the Leader or Deputy Leader of the Council attends a lobby meeting with the Minister of State at DCLG on 17th July in Westminster.
25 – Askam Community Centre, Duke Street, Askam-in-Furness
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that the Council owned the Askam Community Centre which formed around 60% of a former Victorian school building.  The remaining portion of the building known as ‘The Folly’ was in private ownership and planning consent had been granted for demolition and erection of four dwellings although no demolition work had commenced to date, and would be covered by the period of notice required by the Party Wall Act.  The Community Centre was run by a Management Committee on which the Council had four members.

Due largely to the poor condition of the building, Officers had been working with representatives of the Management Committee over a number of years to consider options for providing a new Community Centre in the village.  Initially that had focussed upon combining activities taking place in three other Community Halls in Askam and Ireleth, into a single new centre on a different site and releasing their site value toward the cost of the development.  However, more latterly, activity had focussed upon either rebuilding the centre on the existing site or refurbishing the existing centre.

At present two options had been discussed with the Community Centre Management Committee:

Option one was to sell the Community Centre to the developer of the adjoining plot for residential development, or market a cleared site following demolition and ring fence the capital receipt for construction of a new centre.  That option would require a new site for the Community Centre to be identified and interim arrangements for existing users, probably for a lengthy period, would need to be agreed.  The estimated costs of constructing a new centre would be £650,000. To maximise the capital receipt, it would be preferable to demolish the centre and market the cleared site.

Option two was to refurbish the existing centre.  Feasibility work carried had been out by Capita Symonds had concluded that the estimated costs of refurbishment, excluding asbestos removal, VAT, Party Wall matters, professional fees and statutory consents to be £278,000.  No commitment had been given to funding the option in whole or part, but it was very clearly the preferred option of the Centre Management Committee largely because it ensured greater certainty over the future of the Community Centre.

There was still considerable discussion within the local community and the Centre Management Committee.  It does seem appropriate to transfer freehold of the Community Centre ‘as seen’ to the Management Committee, but to reflect its current condition the transfer should be accompanied by a financial contribution towards the cost of refurbishing the Centre.  Given the estimated costs of refurbishment, £250,000 would be an appropriate contribution.

Transfer of the freehold would need to be to a legally constituted body.  The current Management Committee were an informal partnership, and would need to be incorporated or become a charity before transfer could take place.

The recommendation would require a variation to the Capital Programme to allow £250,000 of funding to be met from contingencies.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree that the freehold of Askam Community Centre, as seen, be transferred at nil consideration to the Community Centre Management Committee;

(ii) To agree that a financial contribution of £250,000 be made towards its refurbishment/replacement from contingency funds;

(iii) To agree that the recommendations above be actioned when the current Management Committee become incorporated or becomes a charity; and
(iv) To agree that the situation be reviewed in three months if the transfer was not completed.

26 – Earnse Bay Coastal Defences

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that the temporary defence at Earnse Bay was holding up well.  The provisional bid for a longer term defence had not been supported by the Department of Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) and a more detailed scheme was currently being prepared for resubmission for 2009/10.
The resubmission would include a more detailed scheme appraisal that would allow a more accurate assessment of the scheme and hopefully a higher score.  Progress on the Shoreline Management Plan and Walney Island Management Plan was noted.
RESOLVED:- To note the report regarding Earnse Bay Coastal Defences and the progress on the Shoreline Management Plan and Walney Island Management Plan.

27 – The Secretary of State’s Proposed Changes to the draft Regional Spatial Strategy (March 2008)
The Committee considered a detailed report of the Director of Regeneration and Community Services regarding the Secretary of State’s proposed changes to the draft Regional Spatial Strategy.  

The Committee was informed that the revised Regional Spatial Strategy (RSS) for the North West was intended to replace the existing RSS for the North West (formerly RPG13) which had been adopted in 2003.  An Examination-in-Public into the revised document had been held in late 2006/early 2007 and the Panel report into the findings of the Examination had been published in May 2007.  The Secretary of State had issued her proposed changes to the draft RSS for a formal eight week consultation period ending on 23rd May 2008.  It had not been possible to report to Committee before 23rd May deadline and Officer comments had been submitted on the Committee’s behalf.  The Committee considered the Officer’s comments.
RESOLVED:- (i) To note the contents of the report regarding the proposed changes to the Regional Spatial Strategy; and

(ii) To endorse the Officer comments made to the Secretary of State.

28 – South Lakeland District Council’s Core Strategy Preferred Options Consultation (April 2008)

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services submitted a detailed report regarding South Lakeland District Council’s Core Strategy Preferred Options Consultation.

The Committee was informed that South Lakeland District Council had issued a Preferred Options Draft of its Core Strategy Local Development Framework document for a formal six week consultation period ending on 30th May, 2008.  It had not been possible to report to the Committee prior to 30th May, 2008 deadline and therefore Officer comments relating to the key concerns had been submitted on behalf of the Committee.
Whilst the progression of the Core Strategy was to be welcomed, there were three areas of concern identified:

1.
The locational strategy would elevate the status of some of the District’s smaller settlements above larger settlements where development would be better directed;
2.
The method of monitoring and managing housing development could result in oversupply and in the unnecessary and early release of greenfield land contrary to national and regional planning policy; and
3.
The document was site specific. As a strategic level document that was not considered appropriate, preventing proper consideration of the suitability of the identified sites and any alternatives that may be put forward through later documents.

RESOLVED:- (i) To note the contents of the report regarding South Lakeland District Council’s Core Strategy Preferred Options Consultation; and

(ii) To endorse the Officer comments submitted to South Lakeland District Council.
29 – Cumbria Minerals and Waste Development Framework
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services submitted a detailed report on Cumbria Minerals and Waste Development Framework.

The Committee was informed to meet the deadline Officers had submitted comments on Cumbria County Council Minerals and Waste Core Strategy and Development Control policies.  The Committee considered the Officer response.  Two objections had been raised.  The first related to how the strategy dealt with the issue of other options if the County preferred waste disposal option cannot be implemented.  The second to the presumption in favour of siting waste treatment facilities on industrial estates.
RESOLVED:- To agree that Officers’ comments be endorsed as the Council’s response to the Minerals and Waste Development Framework.
REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

30 – Terms of Reference for the Grants Sub-Committee

The Borough Treasurer reminded the Committee that the Grants Sub-Committee had the responsibility for awarding the general grants budget and the business rate relief budget.

It was thought that establishing terms of reference for the Sub-Committee would be helpful to members to assist them in arriving at consistent decisions when awarding the grants.

The following terms of reference were proposed for the general grants:

1. Each application would be considered on its own merits.

2. Grants can only be awarded to organisations operating within the boundaries of the Borough.

3. The aims and purpose of the applicant organisation must be for the benefit of the Borough or the residents of the Borough.

4. The aims and purpose of the applicant organisation must not be in conflict with the Council’s vision and priorities.

5. Grants can be awarded to assist the applicant organisation in delivering its objectives.

6. Grants can be awarded for any purpose i.e. running costs or equipment purchase as long as items 2 - 5 above are satisfied.

7. Applications from individual citizens of the Borough for sporting or educational purposes may be considered on their own merits.

The applications received for business rates relief fell into the following categories:-

1. Registered charitable organisations which were entitled to 80% mandatory relief.

2. Non profit making organisations which were not entitled to mandatory relief.

3. Community amateur sports clubs which were entitled to 80% mandatory relief.

4. Village organisations some of which were entitled to 50% mandatory relief.

The following terms of reference were proposed for the business rate relief grants:-

1. Only local business rate paying organisations should be considered for discretionary relief.

2. The percentage of the discretionary relief awarded should reflect the levels of bank balances and other resources available to the organisation.

3. The percentage of the discretionary relief awarded should reflect the levels of bar takings generated by the organisation.

The Committee was reminded that the award of grants was at the discretion of the Sub-Committee within the limit of the available approved budget for the financial year.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i) To approve the terms of reference of the Grants Sub-Committee detailed in the report; and
(ii) To ask the Grants Sub-Committee to consider if it was appropriate to allocate the budget to different headings.

31 – Renovation Grants Panel – Proposed Change in Delegation for Approval of Disabled Facilities Grants

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that the report proposed a change to the current delegation for approval of Disabled Facilities Grants to meet improved service delivery and performance targets in the Cumbria Strategic Partnerships Local Area Agreement.
The Committee were reminded that the current delegation for housing grant approvals required that all Renovation, Minor Works and Disabled Facilities Grants were approved in consultation with the Renovation Grants Panel made up of four elected representatives, meeting on a monthly cycle.

The principle driver behind the need for a change in the procedure was to improve and quicken the delivery of the Disabled Facilities Grant service.  Currently a grant application that had met all of the relevant statutory criteria and was ready for approval may have to wait up to four weeks or until the next available Renovation Grants Panel. 

In some cases the delay could lead to unnecessary costs to support the applicant in temporary housing and health care.  In extreme cases it may also exacerbate the applicant’s and their carer’s, if appropriate, existing health conditions.

In moving to officer delegation with reporting to the Renovation Grants Panel at the earliest opportunity the Council would be falling in line with most of the other Cumbria district councils where approval for grants had been delegated to Service Heads.

From 22nd May, 2008 there had been a number of changes to the Disabled Facilities Grant statutory procedure which would help to deliver the Government’s aspirations to make access to the grant easier and to remove, for those on low income, what could be the financial barrier of a contribution.  It was expected that further changes would be made to improve the application process in light of recent increases in national funding for the grant.

The expected increase in demand arising from a growth in the aging population would create further delays of the current delegation to the Renovation Grants Panel.  

In future District Councils would need to bid for further funding for Disabled Facilities Grants and the removal of the need to refer applications for approval to the Renovation Grants Panel could be used as an example of the Council’s work to modernise and improve service delivery which may result in an increased allocation of funding.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to agree that the current delegation to the Renovation Grants Panel be varied to enable the Chief Environmental Health Officer to approve grants towards disabled adaptations in private sector housing and thereafter report to the Renovation Grants Panel at the earliest opportunity.

32 – The Park Leisure Centre Fees and Charges
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that the fees and charges at the Leisure Centre had not been increased since April 2006. 

The Leisure Centre was currently undergoing a £1.2 million redevelopment, funded directly through the Council, which was due to be completed at the end of June. The improvements being carried out would substantially improve the quality of the facilities, the most significant being the creation of a new floor containing both an increased capacity adult gym and a unique youth gym targeting 8-16 year olds. 

The costs associated with the operation of the Leisure Centre had risen significantly in the past 18 months, the most notable being utility costs and whilst some of the increases in energy costs had been offset by re-negotiated contracts they remained a cause for concern.

The proposed charges for the core activities including swimming, football, aerobics and gym workouts had been compared with broadly similar facilities in neighbouring authorities and the Park Leisure Centre remained competitively priced.  A detailed list of charges, identifying both the current and proposed charges was considered by the Committee.

The Committee was informed that it was not anticipated that income would fall due to price resistance as careful consideration had been given to price sensitivity in determining the level of increases.  The proposal was estimated to generate an extra £20,000.

The Council had based the redevelopment funding on a business plan which required significant growth in members who pay by direct debit.  This business plan had been specified in the report approved by Council in 2007.

It was moved, seconded, voted upon and lost that the fees and charges remain unchanged and the proposal be reviewed.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i) To agree that the Park Leisure Centre fees and charges be increased as detailed in the report; and

(ii) To agree that the charges take effect as of 1st August, 2008.

33 – Scrutiny of the Local Area Agreement
The Committee considered a detailed report of the Policy Review Officer regarding Scrutiny of the Local Area Agreement.  The Committee was informed that the Cumbria County Overview Group had developed a proposal for scrutiny of the Local Area Agreement (LAA). It proposed that a refocused joint overview scrutiny committee be formed to replace the existing joint arrangements with the remit of monitoring the LAA and the Councillor’s Call for Action (CCfA).

To provide officer support for that Committee the proposal suggested that additional resource comprising of a full time scrutiny officer and a part time administration assistant would be required.  The shared resource would be based within the County Council’s scrutiny team and jointly funded by the County Council and each of the district Councils.  It was anticipated that the cost of the additional resource would be £7,000 per authority.

The Council’s Regeneration and Community Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee had considered the proposal and had agreed to support the arrangements for joint scrutiny of the LAA and CCfA. They had also agreed to support the funding.

The Corporate Services Overview and Scrutiny Committee supported the new arrangements but had expressed reservations regarding the funding of the additional posts.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i) To agree to support the changes to the current joint scrutiny arrangements; and

(ii) To agree that the Council partly fund the two additional posts to support the Committee and approve a supplementary estimate of £7,000.
34 – Allocation of Working Neighbourhoods Funds (WNF)
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that the Council had been given a three year allocation of WNF of which £500,000 had remained unallocated in 2008/9.  Support was recommended for a project submitted by Age Concern with the balance being transferred to regeneration projects in the Capital Programme.

The application from Age Concern for their ‘Age Works’ project was considered by the Committee.  In addition a number of expressions of interest had been received in making applications for funding.  Age Concern’s application had been assessed against the criteria the Committee had previously agreed and concluded that it would meet all the criteria, in particular the need to make a contribution to the national objectives of WNF.  He considered that the ‘Age Works’ application should be supported in principle for 2008/9 only.

He recommended that the remaining balance of the fund (£407,000) was allocated to the Council’s Capital Programme to fund pre-development costs of regeneration projects to be submitted for external funding and funding for the implementation of these projects where there was a shortage of external funds.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

(i) To agree in principle to a contribution from the WNF of £93,000 for 2008/9 to the Age Works project with final approval being delegated to the Director of Regeneration and Community Services after consultation with the Chairman of this Committee; and
(ii) To agree that the balance of the WNF for 2008/9 be transferred to the Council’s Capital Programme to fund pre development costs of regeneration projects which meet the national objectives of the fund and for implementation of projects where there was a shortfall of external funding.

35 – Examination Success – Trainee Environmental Health Officer

The Chief Executive informed the Committee of the examination success of the Trainee Environmental Health Officer and sought authority to vary the Departmental establishment in light of the successful conclusion to a formal training programme.

It was a condition of employment as a trainee that, subject to the availability of a suitable position, alternative employment may be offered at a level suitable in respect of qualifications and experience at the time.

He confirmed that the staff revenue budget for 2008/9 reflected an anticipated change of employment conditions and confirmed that service plans had been developed on an assumption that the employee would continue to work in the Commercial Services Section as an Environmental Health Officer.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to agree that the post of Trainee Environmental Health Officer be deleted from the establishment and the employee be appointed to a post of Environmental Health Officer in the Commercial Services Section of the Environmental Health Department on Scale SO1/SO2 effective from 23rd April, 2008.

36 – Constitutional Amendment

The Monitoring Officer reminded the Committee that following separation of the roles of the Leader and Chairman of Executive Committee, it was suggested that an amendment be made to the Constitution to allow appropriate questions to be referred to the Leader by the Chairman of the Executive Committee.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council to amend Procedural Rules 10.5 Response by the inclusion of the following:-

(c)
The Chairman of the Executive Committee may invite the Leader of the Council to reply where he/she considers appropriate.

The meeting closed at 4.10 p.m.
